
From: Elizabeth Majerus
To: Michael Cummings; Amber Noworatzky
Cc: Dan Koski; Greg Minikel
Subject: RE: Signage Meeting Follow Up
Date: Thursday, August 19, 2021 7:47:42 AM
Attachments: City of Manitowoc Stop Sign Policy & Guidelines October 2020.docx
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Good Morning,
 
Amber, for the agenda, I’d phrase the two items as:

1. Discussion on controlled v. uncontrolled intersections

2. Request for stop signs at N 10th and St. Clair Street
 
Attached is the policy approved by Council in January 2021 addressing traffic signage. This should be included in item 1 so that new members of Council can
review before the discussion. It’s being added to the City website as well for ready access.
 
Generally, uncontrolled intersections are safer than controlled ones because they encourage all motorists approaching an intersection to do so cautiously.
When motorists rely on stop signs for opposing traffic, they enter intersections faster and trust that the stop signs will be obeyed. This seems
counterintuitive but it’s a similar line of reasoning to the value of roundabouts. Everyone must slow down. Ergo, accidents are less likely to happen.
Obviously, not all motorists obey rights of way laws just like not all motorists obey speed limit laws.
 
Dan and Greg, you’re copied here so that you have a heads up. It will be helpful for at least one of you to attend the September Public Safety meeting to
discuss traffic regulation from a civil engineering standpoint.
 
Thanks,
Liz
 
Elizabeth Majerus
Assistant City Attorney • City Attorney’s Office • City Hall
900 Quay Street, Manitowoc, WI 54220-4543

(920) 686-6990 | (920) 686-6999 (fax)

(she/her)
 

From: Michael Cummings 
Sent: Wednesday, August 18, 2021 10:49 PM
To: Amber Noworatzky <anoworatzky@manitowoc.org>
Cc: Elizabeth Majerus <emajerus@manitowoc.org>
Subject: Re: Signage Meeting Follow Up
 
Thank You Amber for your willingness to add this to the PS agenda. I originally asked during the budget request portion of the finance committee to include
monies for a study of converting all intersections to controlled vs uncontrolled OR making all residential intersections uncontrolled. I’ve received a fair
amount of complaints regarding the inconsistency of uncontrolled intersections in my district (3) which prompted me to do my own research regarding the
issue. Essentially, consistency is the key regardless of how intersections are. In a unexpected revelation… uncontrolled intersections are actually safer if a city
implements them consistently amongst all residential areas. I don’t think we would want to go that route; however, because we have a large majority
already controlled and even though they are statistically better… they are largely unpopular. 
 
After the meeting Mr. Mayor forwarded me what was done in the past as this was a previous issue. He stated it kind of “died on the vine”; however, would
support a push to make all intersections controlled. 
 
I would ask the PS committee to review the prior information regarding uncontrolled intersections, gather any further information needed to make a
decision, and then ultimately decide if we can make all of our residential intersections controlled to provide consistency for drivers and pedestrians alike. 
 
On a separate note… I would also like the committee to look at changing the Yield sign on the intersection of N.10th Street & St. Clair to a Stop sign. It is the
only yield sign on the entire St. Clair street & have personally witnessed over 30 vehicles (best guess… it’s been a lot) not yield for it (from St. Clair crossing
N.10th) and have been almost hit many times. It is so bad that my wife and I actually slow down and look both ways on N.10th prior to crossing the
intersection as we both have had many close calls with drivers not yielding. 

To Manitowoc’s Success! 
 
Michael Cummings
District 3 Alderman
 
 

On Aug 17, 2021, at 2:08 PM, Amber Noworatzky <anoworatzky@manitowoc.org> wrote:

﻿
Alder Cummings,
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Stop Sign Policy & Guidelines



Introduction

The City of Manitowoc wishes to ensure that its streets are as quiet and safe as possible, particularly those in residential areas.  As it relates to this, the City often receives requests for the installation of stop signs to address concerns of interested citizens.   In order to provide a predictable and consistent method for responding to these requests, the City has established this Policy and Guidelines document for Stop Sign Installation.  This policy also addresses standards which are commonly used by staff for considering such requests and describes the methods adopted by the City for responding to citizen requests and ultimately installing stop signs on Manitowoc Streets.



Policy Usage and Guidelines

It is the objective of this Policy to consider requests and the installation of stop signs where appropriate, based upon engineering analysis and sound judgement.



This document is intended to be used in conjunction with professional engineering judgement and best practices.  In addition, due to the fact that most every street in the City of Manitowoc has its own unique characteristics, these guidelines do not constitute either final or complete design, or evaluation criteria for a complete traffic calming plan.  Local site conditions must be evaluated for all traffic calming installations, and terrain, roadway, traffic or land use characteristics, sight distance conditions, and / or any other unusual conditions may require case specific modifications or exceptions.

The City of Manitowoc reserves the right, at its own discretion, to analyze and implement traffic calming measures including, but not limited to stop signs, at specific locations should it deem necessary to increase safety.



Traffic Calming Methodology

The Institute of Traffic Engineers (ITE) defines traffic calming as “the combination of mainly physical measures that reduce the negative effects of motor vehicle use, alter driver behavior, and improve conditions for non – motorized street users.”  In other words, traffic calming is the use of physical changes either on or adjacent to the street in order to improve safety for motorists, pedestrians, and cyclists.

Typical examples of physical changes aimed at traffic calming may include:  stop signs, yield signs, warning signs, radar speed feedback signs, crosswalks, special striping, narrow lanes, on – street parking, median islands, roundabouts, turn prohibition signs, and diagonal diverters, forced turn channelizations, and median barriers.  The majority of these measures are implemented within non – residential areas, and as previously mentioned are typically evaluated on a case by case basis through engineering studies and analysis.



The most common residential traffic calming measure used at intersections is stop signs.



Guiding Principles & Stop Sign Criteria

It is important to emphasize that stop signs are not appropriate for all intersections.  Principles to be aware of prior to making a request include the following:

A. Stop signs are intended to control vehicular traffic conflicts at intersections and are not to be used as a device to control speed or solely for the identification of pedestrian crosswalks

B. Individual stop signs should not be installed to control traffic, but may be installed as part of an overall neighborhood traffic calming effort.

C. Stop signs should not be installed against the major flow of traffic unless special circumstances or design guidelines dictate such installation to address special safety considerations

D. Stop signs are not substitutes for other traffic control devices.

E. Warrants recommended by the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD), including the amount of daily traffic, the amount of pedestrian and bicycle activity, high traffic speed, restricted sightlines, accident records, unusual site conditions, and geometrics will be used by staff when evaluating any stop sign requests.

F. Accidents shall be used as the primary warrant for the installation of stop signs.

G. Stop signs shall only be installed at intersections where drivers cannot safely apply the right of way rule as defined by the State of Wisconsin.



Factors that must be considered when determining the need for a stop sign at a particular intersection include:

A. Because stop signs can cause a substantial inconvenience to motorists, disrupt traffic flow, and can result in increased icing conditions in winter, they should only be used where warranted.  

B. Stop signs are not typically encouraged to guide right of way because the minimal safety gains are outweighed by the substantial traffic delays and congestion created. 

C. Accidents may increase following the installation of stop signs if motorists are not aware of the new traffic regulation.

D. If a motorist consistently observes that cross street traffic is light, the motorist is more likely to question and ultimately ignore the stop sign thereby decreasing intersection safety.  According to the FHWA, excessive use of stop signs has been shown to reduce stop sign compliance by as much as 25%.

E. The installation of unwarranted stop signs may create new speeding problems.  Many studies, including FHWA, have shown that motorists tend to accelerate to higher speeds to make up for the time lost at stop signs.  

F. Excessive uses of stop signs may encourage drivers to use alternative routes to avoid the stop controlled intersections, thus increasing traffic volumes and relocating the need for traffic calming measures.

G. Any installation of stop signs should only occur after a review of its potential impacts on neighboring streets and whether the stop control is compatible with the overall traffic management concept for the area.



Additionally, stop signs need to meet warrants to justify installation.  The Federal Highway Administration Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices describes the warrants as follows:



Section 2B.05 STOP Sign Applications

Guidance:
STOP signs should be used if engineering judgment indicates that one or more of the following conditions exist:

A. Intersection of a less important road with a main road where application of the normal right-of-way rule would not be expected to provide reasonable compliance with the law;

B. Street entering a through highway or street;

C. Unsignalized intersection in a signalized area; and/or

D. High speeds, restricted view, or crash records indicate a need for control by the STOP sign.

Standard:
Because the potential for conflicting commands could create driver confusion, STOP signs shall not be installed at intersections where traffic control signals are installed and operating except as noted in Section 4D.01.

Portable or part-time STOP signs shall not be used except for emergency and temporary traffic control zone purposes.

Guidance:
STOP signs should not be used for speed control.

STOP signs should be installed in a manner that minimizes the numbers of vehicles having to stop. At intersections where a full stop is not necessary at all times, consideration should be given to using less restrictive measures such as YIELD signs (see Section 2B.08).

Once the decision has been made to install two-way stop control, the decision regarding the appropriate street to stop should be based on engineering judgment. In most cases, the street carrying the lowest volume of traffic should be stopped.

A STOP sign should not be installed on the major street unless justified by a traffic engineering study.

Support:
The following are considerations that might influence the decision regarding the appropriate street upon which to install a STOP sign where two streets with relatively equal volumes and/or characteristics intersect:

A. Stopping the direction that conflicts the most with established pedestrian crossing activity or school walking routes;

B. Stopping the direction that has obscured vision, dips, or bumps that already require drivers to use lower operating speeds;

C. Stopping the direction that has the longest distance of uninterrupted flow approaching the intersection; and

D. Stopping the direction that has the best sight distance to conflicting traffic.

The use of the STOP sign at highway-railroad grade crossings is described in Section 8B.08. The use of the STOP sign at highway-light rail transit grade crossings is described in Section 10C.04.



The use of STOP signs on the minor-street approaches should be considered if engineering judgment indicates that a stop is always required because of one or more of the following conditions:

A. The vehicular traffic volumes on the through street or highway exceed 6,000 vehicles per day;

B. A restricted view exists that requires road users to stop in order to adequately observe conflicting traffic on the through street or highway; and/or

C. Crash records indicate that three or more crashes that are susceptible to correction by the installation of a STOP sign have been reported within a 12-month period, or that five or more such crashes have been reported within a 2-year period. Such crashes include right-angle collisions involving road users on the minor-street approach failing to yield the right-of-way to traffic on the through street or highway.





Generally speaking, stop signs should only be considered for intersections when supported by adequate traffic counts.  Studies have shown that placing stop signs at intersections where they are not justified decreases safety as motorists tend to roll through them without actually stopping, while the cross street traffic tends to pay less attention as they assume traffic will obey the stop sign and come to a complete stop.



Stop Sign Request Process

Citizens may request a stop sign be placed at a particular intersection by completing the attached Stop Sign Request Form found on the City of Manitowoc website.

Upon receipt of the request, staff will gather data and determine whether the intersection meets MUTCD stop sign warrants.  Data used in the determination of applicability shall include, but not be limited to:

· Traffic counts for the primary and intersecting streets

· Accident history

· Existing pedestrian accommodations

· Surrounding property uses such as schools, churches, and other gathering spaces, that impact traffic and pedestrian volume

· Analysis of the Overall Traffic Pattern of the larger area



If standards are not met, staff will contact the citizen making the request and explain why a stop sign is not recommended.  No further action will be taken.  If standards are met, a work order for the sign installation will be issued, and the sign will be installed within a reasonable time frame.

In general, a stop sign installation may be recommended if the following warrants are met:

A. Accidents

a. Five (5) or more reported accidents occur within a twelve (12) month period which would likely have been avoided by the installation of an all way stop.  

b. Three (3) or more reported accidents occur within a twelve (12) month period or five (5) or more reported accidents occur within a twenty four (24) month period that would likely have been avoided by the installation of a two way stop.

B. Minimum Traffic Volumes and Speed

a. A stop sign is warranted if the number of vehicles entering the intersection from all approaches averages at least three hundred (300) vehicles per hour for any eight (8) hours of an average day, and ;

b. The combined vehicular, bicycle and pedestrian volume from the minor street averages at least two hundred (200) units per hour for the same eight (8) hours.  

C. Visibility

a. A stop sign is warranted where visibility is limited at the minor street approach, causing motorists to reduce speed.

b. The minimum sight distance shall be maintained based on the roadway speed and the criteria described in the latest edition of the AASHTO publication “A Policy on Geometric Design of Highways and Streets.”




City of Manitowoc Stop Sign Request Form



In accordance with the City of Manitowoc’s adopted Policy and Procedure for Stop Sign Installation Requests, citizens interested in requesting the installation of a stop sign shall complete and submit this form to the Engineering Department.  After receiving the completed form, staff will review the proposed stop sign location using the above mentioned policy procedures, which includes discussion with the applicant.  Completed forms shall be submitted to:

City of Manitowoc

Engineering Division

900 Quay Street

Manitowoc, WI  54220



They may also be emailed to: gminikel@manitowoc.org 

Please attach additional sheets containing pictures, maps, or additional text if the space provided is insufficient.



1. Requestor’s Information:

a. Name:  										

b. Address:  										

c. Phone:  										

d. Email:  										



2. Location of the Traffic Concern																																																								



3. Describe the nature of the traffic problem that is of concern (if possible, please provide pictures and map):  																																																										





4. Why do you feel a stop sign will resolve the traffic concern:  																																								



5. Is there neighborhood support for your request?  Can you demonstrate this support if asked / required?  																																														



6. Are there any facilities, such as churches, schools, businesses, etc., near this location that generate a high concentration of vehicle and / or pedestrian traffic?  																																							















I was sent the email chain below and asked to add this item to the PS agenda for September.  After reviewing the emails it is a little unclear
what exactly you would like discussed.  Is it uncontrolled intersections?  If so, are you looking for just a discussion on them or a particular
action?  Any guidance would be greatly appreciated.
 
Amber Noworatzky  |  police Administrative Assistant
 

City of Manitowoc  |  Manitowoc police department
920.686.6559  |   F:  920.686.6599
www.manitowoc.org
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CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This communication with its contents, including attachments, may contain confidential and/or legally privileged
information. These items are covered by the Electronic Communications Privacy Act 18 U.S.C. §§ 2510-2521. It is solely for the use of the
intended recipient(s) or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message. Unauthorized interception, review, use or disclosure is
prohibited. If you are not a named recipient, please contact the sender immediately and do not disclose the contents to another, use it for any
purpose, store or copy the information in any medium. Please destroy all copies of the communication. Thank you.
 
 

From: Kathleen McDaniel 
Sent: Tuesday, August 17, 2021 1:49 PM
To: Elizabeth Majerus <emajerus@manitowoc.org>; Amber Noworatzky <anoworatzky@manitowoc.org>
Subject: RE: Signage Meeting Follow Up
 
Greetings,
 
This came up at the Finance Committee when they discussed item 21-0718, recommendations for the Mayor’s annual budget. Alder Cummings
discussed uncontrolled intersections and the Mayor asked me if we had some information on this. I forwarded him the below email so he could
share it with Alder Cummings. My guess is Alder Cummings may want to discuss uncontrolled intersections, but I would suggest reaching out to
him to confirm.
 
Kathleen M. McDaniel (she/her/hers)
Manitowoc City Attorney
(920) 686-6990
kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org
 

From: Elizabeth Majerus 
Sent: Tuesday, August 17, 2021 12:10 PM
To: Kathleen McDaniel <kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org>
Subject: Fwd: Signage Meeting Follow Up
 
Hi, 
It looks like you may have attended a signage meeting recently and now Alders want something agendized. What was decided at the meeting?
What information should I give to Amber? And how should this item be titled? 
 
Thanks
Liz 

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: Amber Noworatzky <anoworatzky@manitowoc.org>
Date: August 17, 2021 at 11:53:09 AM CDT
To: Elizabeth Majerus <emajerus@manitowoc.org>
Subject: FW: Signage Meeting Follow Up

﻿Hi Liz,

I was forwarded this email chain to add this to the next PS agenda.  I guess I am trying to figure out what this should be titled and
are we just looking for a discussion or an action?

Amber Noworatzky  |  police Administrative Assistant

City of Manitowoc  |  Manitowoc police department
920.686.6559  |   F:  920.686.6599
www.manitowoc.org<http://www.manitowoc.org/>

[Manitowoc_City_Logo_FC_NoDates][Police Patch White-transparent]
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CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This communication with its contents, including attachments, may contain confidential and/or legally
privileged information. These items are covered by the Electronic Communications Privacy Act 18 U.S.C. §§ 2510-2521. It is solely
for the use of the intended recipient(s) or an employee or agent responsible for delivering this message. Unauthorized
interception, review, use or disclosure is prohibited. If you are not a named recipient, please contact the sender immediately and
do not disclose the contents to another, use it for any purpose, store or copy the information in any medium. Please destroy all
copies of the communication. Thank you.

From: Bill Schlei
Sent: Wednesday, August 11, 2021 7:48 PM
To: Amber Noworatzky <anoworatzky@manitowoc.org>
Subject: Fwd: Signage Meeting Follow Up

Hi Amber,

I guess we need to ad this as well.

Liz may have already sent this.

Thanks, Bill Schlei
Sent from my iPad

Begin forwarded message:
From: Justin Nickels <jnickels@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnickels@manitowoc.org>>
Date: August 4, 2021 at 12:43:33 PM CDT
To: Michael Cummings <mcummings@manitowoc.org<mailto:mcummings@manitowoc.org>>
Cc: Shawn Alfred <salfred@manitowoc.org<mailto:salfred@manitowoc.org>>, James Brey - D4
<jbrey@manitowoc.org<mailto:jbrey@manitowoc.org>>, Bill Schlei <bschlei@manitowoc.org<mailto:bschlei@manitowoc.org>>,
Nick Reimer <nreimer@manitowoc.org<mailto:nreimer@manitowoc.org>>, Dan Koski
<dkoski@manitowoc.org<mailto:dkoski@manitowoc.org>>
Subject: FW: Signage Meeting Follow Up
﻿Alderman Cummings –

Here is the e-mail chain I mentioned in the previous e-mail. As you can see, I included Alderman Novak in the conversation since
there are a plethora of uncontrolled intersections in District 3.

Again, if Alderman Schlei is willing to have this conversation, I would suggest it start there (at Public Safety Committee).

Thanks!

*   Justin
[E-Mail Signature]

From: Kathleen McDaniel
Sent: Tuesday, August 3, 2021 6:17 PM
To: Justin Nickels <jnickels@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnickels@manitowoc.org>>
Subject: FW: Signage Meeting Follow Up

Kathleen M. McDaniel (she/her/hers)
Manitowoc City Attorney
(920) 686-6990
kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org<mailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org<mailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org>>

From: Greg Minikel
Sent: Thursday, September 10, 2020 3:04 PM
To: Elizabeth Majerus
<emajerus@manitowoc.org<mailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org<mailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org>>>;
Dan Koski
<dkoski@manitowoc.org<mailto:dkoski@manitowoc.org<mailto:dkoski@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:dkoski@manitowoc.org>>>;
Justin Nickels
<jnickels@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnickels@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnickels@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jnickels@manitowoc.org>>>;
Stacey Groll
<sgroll@manitowoc.org<mailto:sgroll@manitowoc.org<mailto:sgroll@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:sgroll@manitowoc.org>>>; Scott
McMeans - D2
<smcmeans@manitowoc.org<mailto:smcmeans@manitowoc.org<mailto:smcmeans@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:smcmeans@manitowoc.org>>>;
Jeremiah Novak
<jnovak@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnovak@manitowoc.org<mailto:jnovak@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jnovak@manitowoc.org>>>;
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Jason Freiboth
<jfreiboth@manitowoc.org<mailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org<mailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org>>>;
Kathleen McDaniel
<kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org<mailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org<mailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org>>>
Subject: RE: Signage Meeting Follow Up

Here are 4 maps showing which intersections are controlled and uncontrolled.

There is one map for each quadrant of the City.

This is probably the best we can do for now.  This is in a Microstation format and not a GIS format.

It would be extremely difficult to make a map for each Aldermanic District.

From: Elizabeth Majerus
Sent: Wednesday, September 9, 2020 11:00 AM
To: Dan Koski; Greg Minikel; Justin Nickels; Stacey Groll; Scott McMeans - D2; Jeremiah Novak; Jason Freiboth; Kathleen McDaniel
Subject: Signage Meeting Follow Up

Good Morning,

Below are the minutes from today’s signage meeting. I will send a meeting invite shortly for the next followups.

Issues identified:

1.  Lack of policy for internal staff to address requests for signage
2.  Lack of data from which a cohesive signage policy can be formulated
3.  Lack of policy for how and when committee gets involved and which committee ought to be involved

Solutions proposed:

1.  Compile Data
   *   Existing traffic counts and accident information
   *   Map of existing signage (preferred by district or some other framework. Citywide will be too big)
2.  Draft policy for staff and elected officials. Policy will answer the following questions:
   *   Where do requests/ complaints go?
   *   Who should be involved in decision-making?
   *   When should those decisions be reviewed by Committee?
   *   What benchmarks should be set for when a sign is needed vs. not needed?

Tasks before next meeting:

1.  Locate current signage map and break down by district (Greg M.)
2.  Review district signage map to identify low-hanging fruit (Justin N.)
3.  Locate current traffic count data (Dan K.)
4.  Review current traffic count data to identify low-hanging fruit (Justin N.)
5.  Compile data as to how other cities handle uncontrolled intersections (Justin N.)
   *   Are UI’s allowed? Prohibited?
   *   If a city has a policy addressing this, obtaining a copy of it
6.  Research market traffic counting equipment for inclusion in 2021 budget (Dan K.)
7.  Research state/federal benchmarks for signage similar to traffic warrants for signal placement (Dan K.)
8.  First draft of policy for how staff and elected officials receive and process requests/ complaints (Dan K.)

Items agreed to:

1.  All signage requests should go to Public Safety effective immediately. Public Safety will continue the current process of internal
vetting (DPI and PD) before an item is placed on the agenda.
2.  We will ultimately want a city-wide snapshot of traffic data to work with

If I missed anything, please reply all.

Thanks,
Liz

[2020 small]Elizabeth Majerus

Manitowoc Assistant City Attorney

900 Quay St., Manitowoc, WI 54220

mailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:jfreiboth@manitowoc.org
mailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:kmcdaniel@manitowoc.org


(920) 686-6990 ǀ
emajerus@manitowoc.org<mailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org<mailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org>>

 

mailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org%3cmailto:emajerus@manitowoc.org

